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	OAKLEY PARISH COUNCIL

31 Radwell Road

Milton Ernest

Bedford

MK44 1SH

Tel: 07873 887370
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	Ms. W. Burden 

Intelligent Plans and Examinations (IPE) Ltd 

29 Monmouth Street 

Bath 

BA1 2DL 


Dear Ms. Burden

FACT CHECK REPORT ON THE OAKLEY NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN

Thank you for your letter of 1st October.  We understand that Bedford BC has replied separately and we can confirm that we support the comments that they have made.  
In addition, we have the following observations.
Paragraph 4.45 – Whilst the Annexes 1- 4 do not form part of the Plan’s policies or supporting text, all the annexes, especially 3 and 4, contain information which supports the development of the policies and should have been examined and reported on. Annex 3 for example contains the Oakley Village Landscape Character Assessment an important document which is referred to throughout the Neighbourhood Plan.
The Parish Council is very disappointed that sites 9 and 10 have been excluded as Local Green Space.  
In our opinion, as site 9 is less than 10ha in size and is local in character, it meets the requirements of the NPPF.  We note that Gladman Developments have made representations which include the definitions of extensive tracts of land in other Neighbourhood Plans.  However, our neighbourhood planning consultants, Urban Vision, have indicated that around 10ha is the industry definition and therefore site 9 (8.3 ha) could be designated as Local Green Space.
Paragraph 4.36 Site 9
It is stated that “Alongside the river is an area with permissive access which is in the ownership of the OPC and therefore in public control.” 

This statement is not correct.  The area of land over which there is permissive access (M1 on the Allocations & Designations map) is in fact in the ownership of the landowner, who owns site 9.  Oakley Parish Council is the leaseholder paying an annual rent to the landowner.

We do not accept that this important area of land is simply “a large arable field.”  It is an important landscape feature which allows for open views across to, and from, the Grade 1 listed Oakley Bridges and the whole river valley area as far as the ancient Stevington Centre Post Windmill, particularly during “leaf fall.”  It provides an important open setting to the village boundary in this very sensitive area.

Furthermore, this matter has been very carefully considered over very many years and it is the principal reason why the SPA boundary for the village runs along the edge of this area of land.  The reasons for the SPA in the area have never been questioned.

As the Examiner correctly states this site has the highest rating in terms of importance to local people.

In all respects we strongly believe that our request to classify this area of land as a Local Green Space fully conforms to the NPPF and Government PPG on this matter.

Paragraph 4.37 Site 10

This paragraph states that the site “is separated from the village by the railway line and the A6 trunk road.”  However, the railway and A6 do not provide any physical barrier to accessing the site as Highfield Road bridges both.  Browns Wood and the Millennium Extension are therefore easily accessed by foot from the village.
We would therefore ask that the Examiner please reconsider sites 9 and 10 with a view to including them as a Local Green Space.

Yours sincerely 

Mrs. A. E. Paice

Clerk to the Council
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